
Modification of the Section 106 Agreement at Chase Farm (2023/0468) 
 
 
Further Statement of Nottinghamshire County Council -  October 2023 
 
 
Nottinghamshire County Council has applied to vary the planning obligation related to 
education facilities generated by the development of Chase Farm, Gedling, in order to 
enable developer contributions to support secondary education facilities.  
  
This further statement seeks to respond to the issues raised by Councillors on Gedling 
Borough Council’s Planning Committee at its meeting of 6 September 2023.  
 
This statement focusses on:   
 

• forecast housing growth within Carlton and the impact of additional housing on 
the need for a new primary school at the Chase Farm development,  

• the role of the DfE and the advice that it has given regarding the decision to 
commission a new school presumption,  

• the project for which developer funding is being sought to expand secondary 
education facilities at Carlton Academy. 

 
1. Housing Growth 
 
The pupil projection data which is produced by the County Council is inclusive of 
demand for school places which are anticipated to arise from new housing 
development during the projection period, 2022/23-2026/27.  
 
The demand which is included in the dataset is based upon those sites which are 
identified as housing commitments by the Borough Council in its Housing Land Supply.  
 
The average five-year projection presented in Table 2 of the County Council’s 
Planning Statement (reproduced below) is inclusive of the remainder of the housing, 
which is planned at the site “Land at Chase Farm”, with the exception of 346 dwellings 
which are planned to be built after the projection period (2026/27+).  
 
The number of pupils anticipated to arise from these residual dwellings (i.e., 73 pupils) 
will be accommodated within local schools, assuming forecast trends continue, and 
would not be sufficient to sustain a new one form entry primary school.  
 



 
  
It is acknowledged that further sites may come forward for development within the 
pupil planning area which may increase demand for school places during the 
projection period.  
 
The additional sites which have been identified by the Borough Council as being 
potentially developable include: the site of the former Sherwood E-ACT Academy, the 
site which was reserved for a primary school at Chase Farm, and Land at Mapperley 
Plains which has conditional permission, subject to completion of a S106 Agreement 
(2019/0764). The anticipated number of dwellings and associated pupil projection for 
each site is detailed below.  
 

Potential Housing Developments Anticipated 
Dwellings 

Primary Pupils 

Sherwood E-ACT Academy 125  26  

Primary School Land at Chase 
Farm 

30  6 

Land at Mapperley Plains 46  10 

Total 201 42 

 
Collectively, the additional sites would yield 42 primary pupils which could be 
accommodated within the forecast surplus capacity identified in the County Council's 
Planning Statement.  
 
Furthermore, it is clear from the surplus number of places which are forecast at the 
present time, as detailed in the table above, that there is  scope to accommodate the 
demand from many more dwellings within the Carlton primary planning area, should 
there be an indication that demand could rise further as a result of the Borough 
Council's forthcoming Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment and revised 
Five Year Housing Supply Statements to be published later in October. 
 
 
 
 
 



 2. Department for Education 
 
The County Council’s Planning Statement states that the County Council cannot 
undermine the sustainability of existing schools and any proposal to develop a new 
school would be susceptible to resistance from local schools and potentially the 
Department for Education (DfE).  
 
The Borough Council has asked for evidence from the Department for Education that 
a new primary school would not be supported in circumstances where there is a 
sufficiency of school places.  
 
The County Council has contacted the DfE in response to the Borough Council’s 
request. The DfE  has confirmed (Appendix 1)  that authority to establish a new primary 
school belongs to the Secretary of State (in practice the DfE Regional Director) , rather 
than the County Council, but is based on forecast need being established and a “free 
school presumption” process being initiated by the Local Authority.  This is when the 
local authority based on evidence of need, begins a consultation on proposals for a 
new school and seeks an Academy Trust Sponsor to manage the proposed school.   
 
In making decisions regarding the need for a new school, the County Council should 
balance its duty to provide sufficient school places with ensuring there is not an over-
supply of places, which could make existing schools unviable. A pre-requisite for 
approval of a new school is a free school presumption process as described above.  
In accordance with the advice given, the County Council is not able to commission a 
new presumption process for a primary school at Chase Farm, as it is considered that 
this would endanger the viability of other schools.  
 
In response to the recent enquiry the DfE has written (emphasis added) : 
 
“Local authorities have a statutory duty (section 14 of the Education Act 1996) to 
ensure there are sufficient school places in their area. Where they identify the need 
for a new school, section 6A of the Education and Inspections Act 2006, requires them 
to first seek proposals for a new free school (academy). The final decision does 
however rest with the Secretary of State (normally delegated to the relevant Regional 
Director) regarding with whom they will enter into a funding agreement. The Regional 
Director will therefore consider all of the evidence provided as well as any other 
relevant matters of which he or she is aware before making a decision regarding the 
sponsor. In making decisions around the need for a presumption school, local 
authorities need to balance their duty to provide sufficient school places with 
ensuring there is not an over-supply of places, which could make existing 
schools unviable” - Pupil Place Planning Advisor East Midlands, Department for 
Education 
 
The annual forecast of pupil places across the planning area was presented in Table 
1 of the of the County Council’s Planning Statement and confirms an over-supply of 
places each year. This information has been shared with the Pupil Place Planning 
Advisor at the DfE whose response is set out in Appendix 1. 
 



 
 
 
3. Secondary Education 
 
The County Council maintains that its proposal to modify the S106 Agreement would 
preserve the planning obligation and enable developer funding to continue to be 
invested into local education infrastructure within Carlton.  
 
In light of the circumstances described above, there is no prospect of the County 
Council being able to use the developer funding to deliver a primary school and 
therefore it can no longer serve a useful purpose in this regard.  
 
However, it can continue to serve a useful purpose by being used to expand the 
provision of secondary education places. The County Council supported the Carlton 
Academy to deliver 300 additional places in 2020 and is presently working with 
Carlton-le-Willows to deliver another 450 places by 2024. The proposed expansion of 
the Carlton Academy is additional to these projects and would enable the school to 
admit a further 150 pupils. The Carlton Academy has designed a scheme and is 
wishing to commence as soon as practically possible but can only do so with the 
assurance that the funding from Land at Chase Farm is available.    
 
A letter has been submitted to Gedling BC officers from the Regional Director of the 
Redhill Trust who manage Carlton Academy in support of this application and is also 
appended to this submission as Appendix 2.   
 
 
4. Conclusion 
 
It is hoped that this submission covers the substantive outstanding issues raised by 
the Gedling PC Planning Committee members at the September Committee meeting 
and that officers will continue to recommend approval of the application to vary the 
terms of the Chase Farm S106 obligation to enable developer contributions to support 
secondary education provision serving the development.  


